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1875       2025 

SAINT BARNABAS CHURCH 
EASTERTON 

COME AND JOIN OUR CELEBRATIONS 
 

 

Saturday 14th June 
10am-4pm 

Display of Historic Photographs 
Artefacts and Memorabilia 

Refreshments 
 

 

Sunday 15th June 
10.30am 

Benefice Communion  
With 

Chaplain to the Bishop of Salisbury 
The Rev’d Sarah Wood-Roe 

 

2pm – 4pm  
Displays and Teas 

Any DonaƟons Welcome 
 



 



  
Market Lavington & Easterton Church and Community News 

  
St Mary’s & St. Barnabas Church (Anglican) 
Rector: Vacant                
Address: Vacant 
Benefice Office lavingtonbenefice@gmail.com. 
Church Wardens 
Market Lavington              Easterton 
                                   Sue Allen 813603 
 
 More information can be found on our website www.lavingtonchurch.org  
 
 
Trinity United Church (Methodist/URC) 
Minister: Rev. Gary Gotham, 69 Queens Road, Devizes, SN10 5HR   
Tel: 01380 724264 / gary.gotham@gmail.com 
Church Secretary: Les Charlton 
c/o St. Arbucks Cafe,  Church St., Market Lavington, SN10 4DT 
Tel: 07962 422 624  secretarytrinitychurchml@gmail.com 
  
Market Lavington Parish Council 
Chair         Mrs Chloe Stevens 07917 098001 
Clerk to the Council                Tanya West  07770 679697          
clerk@marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk 
https://www.marketlavingtonparishcouncil.gov.uk/ 
  
Easterton Parish Council 
Chair:       R. Brooks 
Clerk to the Council     Sarah-Jane Bullock 
clerk@eastertonpc.org.uk 
https://www.eastertonpc.org.uk/ 
  
 
 
This magazine 
Edited by  Colin Osborn 01380 812450 colinosborn@compuserve.com 
Treasurer, Fran Armstrong churchandcommunitynews@gmail.com 
Printed by Jamprint Design & Printing   



  
It takes a lifetime to learn how to live, 
How to share and how to give, 
How to face tragedy that comes your way, 
How to find courage to face each new day, 
How to smile when your heart is sore, 
How to go on when you can take no more, 
How to laugh when you want to cry, 
How to be brave when you say goodbye, 
How to still love when your loss is so great, 
How to forgive when your urge is to hate, 
How to be sure that God’s really there, 
How to find Him? 
Seek him in prayer. 
 
Anon Submitted by Sue Allen Churchwarden St Barnabas, Easterton. 
 

June 15th 2025 
St Barnabas Church Easterton 

CelebraƟng its 150th Anniversary. 
We will have a 2 day exhibiƟon over the weekend of the 14th & 15th 

June culminaƟng in a Benefice service on the 15th. 
If you have wedding or christening photographs from past years, or 
other memories of the Church over its life, we would love to borrow 

them to add to our exhibiƟon. If you no longer have photographs 
but have some interesƟng, sad, happy or funny memories that you 

could write a short paragraph on, this too would be lovely. 
 

If your memorabilia stretch back through parents or grandparents to 
the Ɵme when the school was in Easterton please share them with 

us. 
Any contribuƟons you may have can be sent to Pat Morrison (01380 
812357), Sue Allen (01380 813603) or June Wright (01380 818794). 



 
  

 

TRINITY 
CHURCH 

JUNE 

We meet in the Community 
Hall, Market Lavington every 
Sunday morning at 10.30am 
unless stated otherwise. 
We welcome all visitors to our 
informal style of worship in the 
United Reformed 
Church/Methodist tradiƟon. 
All services are accompanied  
by refreshments. 

Church Minister : Revd.Gary Gotham: 69, Queens Road, Devizes,Wilts. 
Tei: 01380 724264 email: gary.gotham@gmail.com 

Trinity Church Secretary: Les Charlton   Mobile: 079 624 22 624   email: 
secretarytrinitychurchml@gmail.com 
Postal address: Trinity Church Secretary, ℅ St. Arbucks Cafe,1 Church 
Street, Market Lavington, Wilts SN10 4DT 

1st JUNE -   Trinity Church Service  
                         Led by Shirley Cairns 
 

8th JUNE -   United Service with Holy Communion                         
.                        Led by Rev’d. Gary Gotham  
 

15th JUNE -     
Service @ St. Barnabas Church Easterton  
Celebrating St. Barnabas 150th Anniversary  
                         Led by Rev’d. Sarah Wood Roe 
 

22nd JUNE -    United Service  
                         Led by Jeannie MacMeekin 
 

29th JUNE -      Trinity Church Service 
                         Led by Joe Vakacokaival                                                                                                                             
 

 



 
 
 
 
 

 
  

St. ARBUCKS  
COMMUNITY CAFE 
We are here to serve the 
community. Come in on your 
own, or with friends. 
Delicious cakes, a range of 
teas, lovely coffee, 
milkshakes, ice creams, 
snacks and lots more. 
Eat in or takeaway. 

 

Opening hours 
Monday       10.00 am - 2.00 pm 
Tuesday      10.00 am - 2.00 pm 
Wednesday 10.00 am - 2.00 pm 
Thursday     10.00 am - 2.00 pm 
Friday          10.00 am - 2.00 pm 
Saturday      10.00 am - 1.00 pm 
 

Where to find us:-  
1 Church Street, 

Market Lavington,SN10 4DT  
Tel: 01380 816145 

hƩps://saintarbucks.org.uk/welcome/ 

 

 

Benefice 200 Club April Draw 
 
CongratulaƟons to Ashley 
Galloway who won the prize 
for the May draw.  Don't go 
mad spending it, Ash.  
                 
bonnie_maƩers@hotmail.co.uk 

Flowers bloom with joy, 
 

Dancing beneath sun’s 
embrace, 

 
SolsƟce’s sweet kiss. 

 
Layla Morgan Wilde 
SHAMANIC Tarot, ArƟst, Author 



  Ebenezer BapƟst Church                                                        On Time 
Relax if you are given to tardiness. This isn’t a piece on the importance of 
punctuality. Rather, I want to reflect on our relaƟonship to Ɵme itself. 
Although it has to be said that Ɵme isn’t an easy thing to define. Early ChrisƟan 
thinker AugusƟne of Hippo puzzled over the quesƟon ‘What is Ɵme?’ saying,  
‘If no one asks me, I know what it is. If I wish to explain it to him who asks me, 
I do not know.’ All he could say is that some events lie behind us in the past 
and some lie ahead of us in the future. If nothing at all existed there would be 
no present. 
AugusƟne proposed that God did not make the universe in Ɵme, but with 
Ɵme. God is eternal, exisƟng outside of Ɵme. He didn’t wait around for ages 
before creaƟng the world. The clock only started Ɵcking as it were at the 
beginning of creaƟon. Modern cosmology tends to agree on that point. 
Anyway, the thing is that we exist in Ɵme. Our lives are constantly moving from 
the past, through the present and into the future. 
The trouble is that these days people only seem interested in the present. The 
past isn’t worth thinking about. People did bad stuff back then. Slavery and 
that. The future will have to look aŌer itself. In 2010 Deputy Prime Minister 
Nick Clegg dismissed the idea of building more nuclear power staƟons as they 
wouldn’t be good to go for another ten years. I mean, who cares what 
happens in the 2020s? Maybe it’s apt that aŌer a career in poliƟcs Clegg went 
to work for Facebook/Meta. 
Social media tends to make us focus on the present moment, rather than the 
past or the future. What’s going on now capƟvates out aƩenƟon, no maƩer 
how trivial. This is an age of momentary celebrity and throwaway fashion. Why 
bother with the Ɵme-consuming process of saving for major purchases? Much 
easier to take out instant credit to buy on a whim something that flashed 
before our eyes in an online ad. 
There’s no escaping Ɵme, however. We are all products of our past 
experiences. What we decide in the present will impact on how we fare in the 
future. But our history need not be our desƟny. God entered our world of Ɵme 
and space in his Son, the Lord Jesus Christ. He came to die on the cross that 
our past sins and failings may be forgiven. He rose from the dead that those 
who believe in him may have the hope of everlasƟng life. God gives us Ɵme to 
seek him while he may be found and call upon him while he is near. 

Guy Davies  www.pbc-ebc.org.uk 
You are welcome to join us for our Sunday services at 4.30pm. 

On the 4th Sunday of the month we have ‘Time for Tea +’, a short service 
followed by a tradiƟonal Sunday tea. 

 



 
  

 

  

T.M.DICKINSON
PAINTING AND 
DECORATING

External  and  Internal
Local and Independent

Free estimates
Fully insured
Quality finish
01380 293110
07542606191

tmdickinson77@gmail.com

 



  

Summer Sudans Fete 
(£2 Adults, Children free) 

 
A summer fete raising funds for the Diocese of Salisbury Medical 
Link 
The Bishop’s fete has become a firm fixture in the diocesan calendar. 
In typical fete style, there will be a popular array of stalls and a raffle. 
 
The fete, in aid of the Diocese of Salisbury Medical Link, will be held 
on Sunday 15th June, 2pm – 5pm at the South Canonry 
 
The money raised at the fete will help the Medical Link conƟnue to 
provide treatment for the people of Sudan and South Sudan, who 
suffer from high levels of malaria, pneumonia and other water-
related diseases. 

MARKET LAVINGTON MUSEUM SUMMER OPENING  
Behind The Old School and the Church. 
From 3rd  May the Museum opens 14.30-16.30 Wednesday, 
Saturday and Sunday every week.  
• 29th June - Garden Party celebraƟng 40 years of the museum in 
the school house.  
• 12th July - Museum at West Lavington Fête  
• 16th August - Imber Bus Day 
• 25th August - Easterton Fête 
• 29th October - last day at the museum 
• 4th November - AGM in The Old School 
• 27th December - Christmas opening 2-4pm 
• 28th December - Christmas opening 2-4pm   
This year the museum is celebraƟng the 40th anniversary. It was 
opened in 1985 aŌer the building had been refurbished.  We are 
planning to celebrate this at our annual Garden Party on 29th June 
2025 



 
 

Repairs to all makes and models 
And MOT preparations 
Family run business 

Mark, Leyan, Joanna and Harry 
Established in 1984 

Phone: 01380 813663 
56 High Street, Easterton 

   



  
EVENING WALK: 

Milk Hill and Wansdyke  
 Exploring Wiltshire’s folklore 

Join David (our Director) and Claire (folklorist and our Project Engagement 
Officer) to explore the archaeology and folklore of the North Wessex 
Downs. Hear stories of ghostly horses, solsƟce ceremonies and running 
around barrows to wake giants while discovering barrows, a causewayed 
camp and Saxon defences. 
This evening walk takes us up into the Pewsey Downs, over Adam’s Grave, 
before passing over the Alton Barnes White Horse. We will then follow 
the Wansdyke, before heading back down to the car park. 
Thursday 5 June at  6.30pm at the small car park on the minor road 
between Lockeridge and Alton Barnes at grid ref. SU116638Hill. 
See note below re car sharing. 
 
Length and Time: 4 miles. The walk should take around 2-3 hours. 
 
Car-sharing: Meet at the Wiltshire Museum at 6 pm, we will then arrange 
car-sharing to arrive at the start point by 6.30 pm. Please let us know by 
emailing hello@wiltshiremuseum.org.uk if you would like a liŌ or to car-
share. 
Start Point and Parking: We will meet in the Pewsey Downs Car Park 
(north of Alton Barnes) – SU116638. Car parking is limited, so please join 
our car-share if you can.What3words: ///nodded.shrugging.dimension 
Cost: £15 (£12 WANHS members) 
Booking: EssenƟal ‘BOOK ONLINE’ below. 
Maximum Number: 16 (excluding walk leader) 
Stout footwear, protecƟve clothing to suit the prevailing weather 
condiƟons and reasonable mobility will be required. 
Please ensure that you bring water and snacks; this is parƟcularly 
important in hot weather. 
The event may be postponed if adverse weather is forecast. 
Unless sold out, bookings will close at 9 am on the day of the ouƟng.  
Contact hello@wiltshiremuseum.org.uk to be added to the waiƟng list of 
if you have any queries. 
hƩps://www.wiltshiremuseum.org.uk/booking/  
 



 

 

  

 

 

 

 



  Welcome 
As the dust sƟll seƩles aŌer our elecƟons, and the parƟes and pundits 
proclaim the winners and losers - those who are in, or out, of power and 
favour, I thought it would be worth reminding ourselves as ChrisƟans and 
Churches what our stance might be. 
 
So here’s something I found in a church pew many moons ago and have 
adapted that I think we can echo - that ALL are welcome regardless of 
how / if they voted on Thursday… 
 
We extend a special welcome to those who are single, married, divorced, 
gay, filthy rich, comfortable or dirt poor. 
We extend a special welcome to wailing new-borns and excited toddlers. 
We welcome you if you can sing like Pavaroƫ or just growl quietly to 
yourself. 
You’re welcome here if you’re “just browsing,” just woke up or just got 
out of prison. 
We don’t care if you’re more ChrisƟan than the next Pope, or haven’t 
been to church since Christmas ten years ago. 
We extend a special welcome to those who are over 60 but not grown up 
yet, and to teenagers who are growing up too fast. We welcome school 
run mums, football dads, starving arƟsts, tree-huggers, laƩe-sippers, 
vegans, junk-food eaters. We welcome those who are in recovery or sƟll 
addicted. We welcome you if you’re having problems or you’re down in 
the dumps or if you don’t like “organised religion,”. 
(We’re not that keen on it either!) 
We offer a special welcome to those who think the earth is flat, work too 
hard, don’t work, can’t spell, or because granny is visiƟng and wants to go 
to church. 
We welcome those who are inked, pierced, both or neither. 
We offer a special welcome to those who could use a prayer right now, 
had religion shoved down your throat as kids or got lost in Wiltshire and 
wound up here by mistake. 
We welcome tourists, seekers and doubters, bleeding hearts … and you! 
 
With faith, hope and love, 
 
Gary  



  
NORTH WILTS 

 OVEN CLEANING 
  

Local – Professional –  
Affordable 

 Let me do the dirty work 
 I promise a thorough clean of  

ovens, hobs, ranges, Agas,  
microwaves, or BBQ, using  

eco friendly and 
Non-caustic materials. 

 Call Dave now on 
07706 084107 or  07703 667036 

e-mail:  
northwiltsovencleaing5@gmail.com 

 

DELICIOUS  
HOME COOKED  

FROZEN MEALS 

AT SENSIBLE PRICES 
(Prices start from £1.00) 

01380 812284  
mobile: 07584 090170  

Email: acgrew@gmail.com 

 

 

 



  
A Message from Cllr Dominic Muns 

Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons 
Well, what a month it has been! I was honoured to be re-elected as 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons at the beginning of the month and I 
look forward to conƟnuing my work to support our communiƟes. 
I have literally just come out of the first Full Council meeƟng since the 
elecƟons in May. As you will have heard, the Liberal Democrats became the 
largest party in Wiltshire with the ConservaƟves a few seats behind them, 
followed by Reform, the Independents and Labour picking up the remaining 
seats. Today was the point at which all elected members came together to 
elect a Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Leader of the Council (who then goes 
on to appoint their cabinet). 
AŌer a Ɵed vote (via secret ballot) for Chairman, 48 voted for the 
ConservaƟve nominee and the same number for the Liberal Democrats’ 
nominee, the casƟng vote saw Laura Mayes (ConservaƟve) appointed as 
Chairman of Wiltshire Council. There then followed another secret ballot 
where Ruth Hopkinson (Liberal Democrat) was appointed as Vice-Chairman 
of the council. Then came the all-important vote for the Leader of the 
Council which saw Ian Thorn (Liberal Democrats) voted in, beaƟng Richard 
Clewer (ConservaƟves) by a wafer thin margin of just five votes.  
The laƩer part of the meeƟng was fairly anƟ-climacƟc since Cllr Thorn had 
already publicly announced his Cabinet two weeks ago, which included an 
Independent councillor (Jon Hubbard) who gave his vote to the Liberal 
Democrats in exchange for a paid Cabinet posiƟon (so much for 
independence!).  
Having had a chat with many returning and new councillors of all parƟes 
aŌer the meeƟng, I am very pleased to see an administraƟon formed so that 
the hard work of running the council can conƟnue. I wish the new Leader 
and his Cabinet every success in their respecƟve roles. 
It has been an absolute pleasure to serve my community as your local 
Wiltshire Councillor since May 2021 and I look forward to working with 
many of you over the coming four years! 
 

You may contact me about this or any other maƩer by email to 
dominic.muns@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07585 394 178. 



 
   

  



We are encouraged not to mow our lawns in May to allow the wild flowers to 
grow and bloom.  This was especially relevant this year with the Met Office 
informing that this is the driest spring on record.  Some gardens have seen 
cowslips flowering early, so we are advised not to have the mower blades set 
too low so as to allow the wild flowers to set their seed.  There are many insect 
hatches at this Ɵme of the season, including unwelcome greenfly and blackfly,  
Please don’t use chemical sprays, we use washing up liquid + water in a spray 
boƩle, which does the job, although it has to be done probably the next day, 
etc.  BeƩer sƟll is to let the birds, especially the Ɵts and some finches, major on 
them to feed their young.  Washing up liquid won’t harm them.   An enthralling 
sight in our garden was the discovery of a web full of a dense ball of Ɵny 
spiderlings all clustered together. They dispersed on their own gossamer lines 
when discovered, but soon reclustered again.  These minute babies transpired 
to be baby garden spiders, being yellow with black on their rear ends.  
Remember to keep feeders and bird baths scrupulously clean, as some of the 
less well trained birds have dirty habits, and foul the water.  Such 
contaminaƟon can infect other birds with diseases, viz bird flu. It’s difficult to 
say at the moment how the nesƟng season is going, as there are many 
predators and scavengers about.  It’s doubƞul that some species will even be 
able to keep their populaƟon numbers up.  Certainly hirondine numbers are 
down, we have only seen two swiŌs and three swallows so far, with no house 
marƟns , heard no cuckoos, seen no flycatchers doing their aerial displays, no 
nighƟngales and fewer warblers singing, apart from chiff chaffs.  Species 
numbers of garden birds are generally low, although robins appear to be doing 
reasonably well.  Think what it will be like for birds and animal species in the 
many war zones around the world.  A recent piece of interesƟng raptor news is 
from the peregrine falcon nest on Taunton Minster, where a last year’s 
fledgling, now an adult, has come back to help feed the nestlings in this year’s 
nest.  It remains to be seen whether the parents will welcome this help, or 
maybe chase him away as an intruder, one who is possibly looking to take over 
the territory.  Has any reader heard of this unusual behaviour anywhere else?  
One can watch live feed from the web cam on the peregrine nest on Salisbury 
Cathedral to see how the chicks are fed and as they grow, we saw four.  We 
didn’t have any hedgehogs using our hibernaculums, and have only seen one 
hedgehog so far this year – has this been the experience of readers generally?  
                                                                                                OƟs Tarda 
  



  
                           URGENT  

                             YOUR LINK GROUP  

                             NEEDS VOLUNTEERS  

 

Your Link Group has been taking people to their medical 
appointments for more than 15 years but to continue we need more 
volunteer drivers to augment our existing very small group. In 
addition to volunteer drivers, we also need additional committee 
members. 

 

We are now no longer able to meet all the requests received, which 
means some medical appointments are missed and that’s not good. 
We desperately need more volunteer drivers 

 

Volunteering is rewarding, with volunteers providing as much or as 
little time as they wish and a mileage allowance is claimable. There 
are social gatherings for both our volunteers and committee 
members.  

If think you can help your Link Group, please contact Barbara or Colin 
for more information on 01380 812755.  

 

Easterton, Market Lavington & Urchfont Link Good Neighbour 
Scheme.  

Registered Charity No 1174506                                                                                                                             
May 2025 

 



SHEPPARD DECORATORS 
WE CONSIDER PROJECTS OF ALL SIZES 

EXTERIOR AND INTERIOR. 
  
  
  

CALL DARREN FOR A FRIENDLY 
QUOTE. 

01380 725652       07876433655 
WWW.SHEPPARD-DECORATORS.CO.UK 

 

 

 

www.so-chimney-sweeping.co.uk 
    Camera Survey  
    Birds’ Nests Removed              
    Fully Insured 
    ICS Registered 
    Friendly Local Service 
    Cowls Fitted 

S. O. Chimney Sweeping 
  Call Sean on 07881 206536 

seanoades@hotmail.com 

  

 TONY PARSONS 

DOMESTIC 
APPLIANCE 
ENGINEER 

Service and 
Repair   
07970 

117023 
 

 

 



  BeƩy Mitchell  1930 – 2024 
Many of you would have known dear BeƩy Mitchell, formerly a long standing 

resident of 21 Hedges House and laƩerly moving to 5 Sandfield, West Lavington. 
Very sadly she passed away peacefully on the 13th October 2024 at the grand age 

of 94 years.  
BeƩy touched many peoples hearts in so many ways with her warm and welcoming 
demeanour. Originally from Yorkshire, the proudness and associaƟon of her roots 

never leŌ her, she would absolutely beam when the accent she never lost was 
picked up and commented on. Always having a renown well stocked cupboard 
where Yorkshire Tea and Yorkshire water always took pride of place. There was 
always a cuppa and slice of cake and her favourite chocolate biscuits readily on 

offer for any that should be lucky enough to visit and enjoy her excellent company 
and hear stories of old that would fill any well-thumbed chapters of a favoured 

Mills and Boon. BeƩy possessed a feisty, sharp, and humorous wit, oŌen delivered 
with a chuckle and twinkle in her eyes. Not much escaped them despite suffering 

large inoperable cataracts in each! She was definitely no fool and the way she dealt 
with scamming phone calls was simply legendary, and if anyone was there when 

one rang it would bring tears of laughter and amusement for all for days to come. 
She absolutely relished in them! 

Her love of gardening was infecƟous and many a visit to a garden centre was 
enjoyed looking for plants and bulbs keeping her busy and always looking forward 
to what season lay ahead. Even up to her laƩer days she was discussing her choice 
of spring bulbs. Weekly trips out for coffee at her favoured Table 31 in Devizes and 
shopping aŌer at Marks and Spencer were a highlight for all involved. BeƩy always 
made a posiƟve and cheerful everlasƟng impression with everyone wherever she 
went, oŌen giving out bars of chocolate in appreciaƟon of any help she received, 

which always bought a smile to the surprised recipient. Her stoic aƫtude to coping 
with her significant health issues were worthy of the highest accolade and 

parƟcular graƟtude must go to the team at Courtyard Surgery and Nunton Ward at 
Salisbury Hospital and in parƟcular Dr Louise Gamble her compassionate 

haematologist for their excellent care enabling her to live the fullest life she did. 
There were so many lovely hearƞelt messages received from friends and people 

that knew her and it bought much comfort to those that simply just chose to 
lovingly care and help her in any way they could and be a part of her everyday life.  
We have arranged for a bench in fondest memory of BeƩy to be placed in Roberts 

Playground, West Lavington. United as promised with her beloved and sadly 
departed only daughter Beverley Yates, and accompanying the exisƟng bench she 

previously gave in dedicaƟon of George Light, who was her faithful and much 
cherished companion for many years. This much-welcomed addiƟon to Roberts 
Playground and will be enjoyed by all in a village where she was truly loved and 

was a cherished part of the community for so many years. 
 



  

Friends Of Betty Mitchell 
 

Just to update any friends of dear Betty Mitchell who sadly 
passed away on 13th October 2024 that her memorial bench is 
now in place in Roberts Playground West Lavington. 
We are having a gathering of friends to remember this very 
special lady and be thankful that we have now at last united her 
in loving memory with her daughter Beverley and faithful 
companion of many years George Light. 
We will be there on Wednesday 11th June from 2.30pm - 
4.30pm and hope to enjoy some light refreshment in the village 
hall. 
If you would like to come please accept our open invitation.  
Jayne Nicholson 
Tel  07984677413 
 



 

 

 

DAVY LOGS 
 

£130:00 A LOAD                       . 

£135:00 STACKED                          . 

SEASONED HARD WOOD                   . 

TEL 01380 813699                   . 

 

 

Our next lecture 
on Wednesday 4 
June at 11am in 
the Assembly 
Hall in Melksham 
explores some of 
the rare and 
wonderful things 
which arƟsts 
choose to include 
in their work. 
Nothing in art is 
there by accident 
and this lecture 
will highlight how 
true it is to say 
that ”the devil is 
in the detail.  
For details of the 
full lecture 
programme go 
to: 
www.tasnorthwil
ts.org.uk 



 
  

 

Helping life in 
Market Lavington 

become even 
beƩer 

 
The Parish 

Council should 
have 13 members 

but currently 
there are only 8. 
If you can spare a 
couple of Tuesday 
evenings a week 

and the very 
occasional few 
weekend hours 

you could have a 
very posiƟve 

impact on the 
quality of life in 

Market Lavington. 
The more 

councillors there 
are from a wider 

range of 
backgrounds the 
beƩer will be the 
decisions made 
by the council. 

Contact the Clerk 
about being       

co-opted onto the 
council. 



  

 

 

Village Barn Dance 
Featuring Blazing Saddles 

Friday 6th June 2025 
7.30pm Potterne Village Hall 

Tickets £15 
 including Ploughman’s Supper 

 (v, vg and gf available, please advise when booking)  
Tickets sold in advance. 

 (Purchase early to avoid disappointment!) 

Bar and Raffle 
 

Tickets available from Nesta Pudney 01380 500098 / 07704377287/ 
npudney1@sky.com 

 
This is a fundraising event for Potterne Youth Club 

and will be a great night. 
 

 Please come along and join the fun! 
 



 

 



 

 



  

 

Celebrate Wiltshire Day at Wiltshire Museum! 
 

As part of this event we will have a range of Folk acƟviƟes, as part of our 
Folk exhibiƟon Un/Common People: Folk Culture in Wessex. 

Watch and have a go at Cotswold Style Morris Dancing, listen to family-
friendly Folk Stories with Kirsty HartsioƟs and craŌ with our kids folk art 

acƟviƟes. 
 

Proposed Ɵmetable (subject to change on the day) 
11.15 to 11.45 am - Morris Dancing 

12 to 12.30 pm - Storytelling 
12.45 to 1.15 pm - Morris Dancing 

1.30 to 2 pm - Storytelling 
2.15 to 2.45 pm - Morris Dancing 

3pm to 3.30 pm - Storytelling 
 

Plus drop in craŌs in the lecture hall and opportunity to view the 
Un/Common People: Folk Culture in Wessex exhibiƟon and all the usual 

Museum galleries and interacƟves. 
Saturday 7 June  11 am to 4 pm (Museum open 10 am to 5 pm) 

Wiltshire Museum. Some events will be held outside unless very wet! 
Usual Museum Ɵcket prices apply - Under 18s free. 

Pre-booking not required. 
Accessibility: The events will take place in the Museum car park/garden 

and in our lecture hall. The lecture hall is on the first floor, accessible via a 
plaƞorm liŌ and short staircase. 

 



 

  

 



 
 
  

Rhyme Time 
Rhyme Time is held on the first and third Fridays of the month at Market Lavington 
Library, which is in the Old School, and runs from 10:15 to 10:45. It’s for babies 
through to pre-school children,  
but if your child doesn’t have a library card it’s not a problem - just bring along 
some ID and we can issue a card immediately. 
The dates for June are 6 th and 20th, and we very much look forward to 
seeing you. 

West Lavington Manor - Open Garden for NGS 
A C15 manor house with spectacular 5 acre walled garden, 

established by Sir John Danvers, who brought the Italianate garden 
to the UK. Delighƞul aspects inc Laburnum walk, replanted 

herbaceous border, an authenƟc Japanese garden, new Mulberry 
rotunda, orchard with 25 different apple and pear species, an 

arboretum with outstanding specimen trees and lake with duck 
house. 

 
Saturday 7 June 

Check website for latest informaƟon. 
Sat 7 June (11-6). Admission £12, Children free.  

We offer an extended lunch & tea menu inc wines, beer & other 
beverages. SeaƟng near to refreshment marquee.  

Times:11:00 to 18:00. 
hƩps://findagarden.ngs.org.uk/garden/21466/21466 

 
Summer Concert 

Lavington Community Choir Summer Concert will be held on Friday 
11th July at 7.30pm in Market Lavington Community Hall.    Tickets 
will be £8 and available on sale at St. Arbucks, Market Lavington and 
Devizes Books in June. 
The programme will include a mixture of classical, popular and jazz 
music including medleys of Simon & Garfunkel and Guys & Dolls. 



 

”John Singer Sargent: The Private Radical” given 
by Gavin Plumley 

Please be in your seats for 10:45 am.  
Lecture starts at 11 am through to 12 noon.  

Coffee is available beforehand 
John Singer Sargent – who died a hundred years ago, in 1925 – 

was high society’s leading portraitist. His luxurious canvases 
mirrored his subjects’ wealth. Yet beneath the high fashions and 

dazzling veneer of works such as Madame X, lurks a much 
rawer world. Sargent scandalised Parisian society with his frank 

depictions of human sexuality. 
 This talk charts the artist’s life and his prolific output. 

Gavin Plumley is a writer and broadcaster who appears 
on BBC Radio 3 and 4, and contributes to newspapers, 

magazines and opera and concert programmes 
worldwide. 

Why not come to this lecture as a guest?- £8.  
Please email us first at theartssocietydevizes@gmail.com. 

To join the Society, go to www.theartssocietydevizes.org 
or search Facebook for The Arts Society Devizes. 

Classic Car Evening Gathering 
Free entry to the museum grounds 

Park up, browse and chat 

Check out or 100+ car & motorcycle exhibits 

Motoring memorabilia 

Model car and lorry displays 

Food and refreshments 

No booking just turn up 
Wednesday 21 May 

Atwell-Wilson Motor Museum, Stockley Lane, Calne, 
Wiltshire SN11 0NF 
Optional entry to the museum collection for a reduced price of 
£6 per adult 
No booking just turn up 

 



  
hƩps://middlewickhouseopengarden.com/ 

7-8 June 2025 10am – 5pm 
Get your Ɵckets now 

In aid of 
Wiltshire and Bath Air Ambulance Charity and The Wiltshire Bobby Van 

Trust 
By kind permission of Nick and AnneƩe Mason 

Wander around the beauƟful gardens and menagerie of animals, as well as 
seeing a selecƟon of Pink Floyd drummer Nick Mason’s classic and high 

performance cars. 
The family-friendly weekend includes plenty of stalls to browse, with lots 

of items for sale, including jewellery, plants, candles and art. 
 

 

 



  We have had a busy Term 5 beginning with the celebraƟon of St George’s 
day.  The children helped make a large English flag, used our junk modelling 
to create their very own fire breathing dragons, they also made their own 
shields and took part in Morris-dancing.  We looked at the VE day 
celebraƟons and the children made sandwiches and rock cakes, bunƟng and 
crowns for their aŌernoon tea and we all took part in the 2-minute silence. 
 

We then moved on to talking about “people who help us”.  The children had 
great fun using our water spray boƩles to put out the fire which was painted 
on our Perspex fencing.  We had a visit from Devizes police who spoke to the 
children about “stranger danger and road safety”.  The children had the 
opportunity to talk using the walkie talkies and to explore the police car.  
Thank you so much to Devizes police for our visit. 
 

The children were showing an interest in all the different flags for different 
countries and chose the Italian flag as a country we would look at.  The 
children learnt to say “hello and goodbye” in Italian, made their own pizzas, 
discussed the Leaning Tower of Pisa – why does it lean and that it is a bell 
tower.  We then moved on to learn about our local heritage.  The children 
were very creaƟve with our junk modelling making their own versions of 
“Stonehenge”.  We also looked at black and white photographs of our 
families, sharing these with one another.  We walked our older children to 
the Market Lavington Museum where we were very kindly shown around by 
Jackie and Sue, thank you both for a wonderful informaƟve morning. 
 

We finished the term exploring bees to celebrate naƟonal bee day.  The 
children made and decorated their own bees, we looked at how they make 
their hives, why bees are so important for our environment and tried some 
honey. 
 

We would like to thank all our families for their conƟnued support, and wish 
them all an enjoyable summer half-term. 
 

We currently have limited spaces for 2-year-olds and  
3-4 year olds. If you have any queries,  
please either call us on 01380 812551 or  
send an email to lavingtonpreschool@gmail.com or 
managerlavingtonpreschool@gmail.com. 

 



 

 
  

 

£22.50   
per hour 



TICKETS are now on sale for the inaugural Paws For A Cause  
charity dog show at Rainscombe Park, Oare, on June 21. 

The show will be a fantasƟc day out for families and four-legged friends in 
aid of the Wiltshire and Bath Air Ambulance Charity and Wiltshire Bobby 
Van Trust. Held amid the splendid grounds of Rainscombe Park, the canine 
cavalcade will have something for everyone. 
One of the stars of the show will be the Paws For Thought dog display team 
who will be showing off their agility and intelligence with tricks and fun 
races.   
It won’t just be the display teams taking centre stage, every dog will have its 
day in our 14 show classes that are open to all. There will be a chance for 
visitors to show off their beloved pet in a range of show categories to be in 
with a chance of a roseƩe and goodie bag. 
Dogs aged over six months can enter classes including Most fabulous fella; 
Most lovely lady; Precious Pup (6 – 12 months); Golden Oldie (7 years & 
over); Cutest couple (of dogs); Junior Handler (12 years and under); Junior 
Handler (12 – 16 years); Best rescue; Dog with the waggiest tail; Sweetest 
expression; Best CondiƟon dog; Best CondiƟon bitch and Dog the judges 
would most like to take home.  
There is also a Have A Go ring for anyone to show off their dog’s agility 
TemptaƟon Alley a fun and oŌen challenging acƟvity where the parƟcipants 
test their dog's recall by calling them back through a course lined with 
enƟcing treats and toys.  The goal is for the dog to resist the distracƟons and 
to return to the handler quickly. 
Everyone loves to see dogs enjoying themselves so a display by K9 Aqua 
Sports, who will be showcasing the Aqua Sport of dog diving, will be a 
popular aƩracƟon  
As well as all the fun and compeƟƟon there will be a children’s acƟvity 
secƟon, stalls and refreshments. 
Bobby Van Director Jennie Shaw said: “We are looking forward to a 
wonderful day at Rainscombe Park and we are very grateful to Robert Hiscox 
for generously allowing us to use the grounds. 
“This will be a great day out for dog lovers and families and as well as having 
lots to see and do, it will be a celebraƟon of everything to do with our 
favourite pets. It will also help raise much-needed funds to support two 
much-needed chariƟes that have to raise money to maintain their service.” 



  

Two local history makers. 
 

Two ex-Lavington School pupils are history makers aŌer compleƟng the 
Devizes to Warminster canoe race and straight aŌerwards running the 
distance of a marathon, something that has not been aƩempted before. 
 

Reeve Stevens of Market Lavington and Callum King of Edington have 
completed the Devizes to Westminster canoe race paddling the one 
hundred and twenty-five miles non-stop, including seventy-seven locks or 
portages. The race is considered one the toughest endurance races on the 
sporƟng calendar in the world. 
 

 Reeve and Callum have known each other since school. Reeve has canoed 
the race twice before but both Ɵmes unable to complete the whole course 
due to circumstances beyond his control. Looking for a new partner 
Callum volunteered. 
Callum who unƟl six months ago had not paddled a canoe before, decided 
that he would give it a go.  
 

Not only that they decided that immediately following the race they would 
run the length of a full marathon twenty-five miles, even though Reeve 
had only started training for the run in January of this year. Callum had 
been running for some Ɵme. 
 

This was something that has never been aƩempted before and they 
succeeded, as it turned out they ran twenty-eight and a half miles. What 
an achievement for these two lads. 
Both of them are members of Devizes Canoe Club  
 

They would like to thank their  
support teams without all their  
help and support during training  
and during the race none of this  
would have been possible. 

 



 
 
 
 
  

 

 

June 18th in the 
Corn Exchange 

”Johannes Vermeer: The Magic & The Mystery” 
given by Brian Healey 

Please be in your seats for 10:45 am. Lecture starts at 11 am through to 12 
noon. Coffee is available beforehand. 

Very few painƟngs survive by this remarkable arƟst, and very liƩle 
documentaƟon survives to cast light on his background, yet each painƟng is 

an Aladdin’s cave of fabulous detail, exquisitely painted and full of 
enigmaƟc mystery. This lecture helps explain the enduring fascinaƟon of 

painƟngs such as The View of DelŌ, The Milk Maid, Girl with a Pearl Earring 
and The LiƩle Street. Through examinaƟon of the techniques used in their 

construcƟon, the allegorical significance of repeated moƟfs such as the 
musical instruments and an expose of some of the contemporary poliƟcal 

and social background to the painƟngs, the mysteries are, parƟally at least, 
revealed. 

Why not come to this lecture as a guest?- £8 on the door.  
Please email us first at theartssocietydevizes@gmail.com. 
To join the Society, go to www.theartssocietydevizes.org  

or search Facebook for The Arts Society Devizes. 



The Elisha Field Closing Times 
May 31   9.13pm 
June 7                                9.20pm 
June 14   9.25pm 
June 21   9.27pm 
June 28   9.27pm 
hƩps://sunrisesunset.willyweather.co.uk 

Planning Applications 
Market Lavington   
PL/2025/04253 & 04432. 44 High Street, SN10 4AG.  Alteration and 
subdivision of the existing buildings on site to create 4 dwellings and their 
associated parking arrangements. 
 
Easterton 
No Applications this month 

https://development.wiltshire.gov.uk/pr/s/?tabset-167f1=3 
Or by visiting the council offices on the Devizes Library site  

Easterton Village Hall 100 club made its inaugural draw at the Hub on 
Wednesday 7th May. 

The winner of the first prize is Jan Trueman and the winner of the second 
prize is Jill Purdum 

Well done and thank you for your support. 
It's never too late to get your Ɵcket! 

hƩps://eastertonvh.org/page/100-club 

 
hƩps://moondragoncards.com
/ 



  News from Dauntsey Academy Primary School 
 
The children have been enjoying every moment of the sunny days that we have been so 
fortunate to have recently and they are making the most of all the wonderful outdoor 
space to play together. 
 I have felt privileged to be able to show around many new families to our school and we 
are excited to welcome them, and our Early Years intake for September into school soon. 
We have a fabulous 21 children joining us in Early Years this coming September, plus a few 
children joining us from other schools and we look forward to welcoming them all into the 
DAPS family. From September, we will have a few spaces in our Early Years, Year 1, Year 3 
and Year 5 classes so if you would like to come and take a look at our school, you are most 
welcome. 
The summer term is one of my favourite Ɵmes of the DAPS calendar as it is always busy! 
We have SATS exams, school residenƟal trips, inter-school sports tournaments, school 
sports day and so much more – and just to keep us on our toes, our Ofsted inspecƟon! 
Ofsted inspecƟon 
We welcomed Ofsted into school a few weeks ago, visited by two highly experienced 
inspectors who spent two long days inspecƟng our school. It was a graded inspecƟon and 
they conducted deep dives in Early Reading, Maths and History on the first day, as well as 
looking at Art & DT, 
Science & Geography on the second. They inspected and will make judgements on the 
Quality of EducaƟon, Behaviour & Aƫtudes, Personal Development, Leadership & 
Management and Early Years.  
The Ofsted inspecƟon is a very thorough process where no rock is leŌ unturned. The 
inspecƟon team spent Ɵme with a number of groups of children as well as observing in 
lessons, lunchƟmes, breaks and Wraparound Care. Every single Ɵme, every single child 
was an absolute credit to their parents, carers and to our school. Their conduct, their 
friendliness, their enthusiasm for school and their learning were commendable. The way 
in which they arƟculated their learning, their educaƟonal experience as well as how the 
school staff support them was nothing short of highly impressive. From the Oracy skills in 
our youngest Early Years class to the animated, elaborate and highly ambiƟous vocabulary 
of everyone else - we definitely demonstrated to the inspecƟon team what DAPS is all 
about. 
We are unable to share the results of the inspecƟon at this Ɵme but I hope we can share 
them with you before the summer.  What was apparent, was how DAPS is a kind, 
nurturing, and inclusive school, and as the Headteacher, that is all I can ask for.  
SATS week for our Year 6 children 
As a school, we feel really proud of how our Year 6 pupils have approached their SATS this 
month. They have all been calm, relaxed and purposeful wanƟng to do their very best, 
and knowing with confidence, that is the only thing we ask of them. They also know that 
the SATS measure their competence in Reading, WriƟng and Maths. They don’t measure 
how resilient, kind and compassionate our pupils are, how inquisiƟve, brave and 
thoughƞul they are or how well they sing, draw and create as well as performing and 
compeƟng in a huge variety of sports. We are very proud of how they have approached 
their exams, regardless of the results.                                                                                    
Philippa Winbolt, Headteacher. 



  
Celebrate Wiltshire Day at Wiltshire Museum! 

 
As part of this event we will have a range of Folk acƟviƟes, as part of our 

Folk exhibiƟon Un/Common People: Folk Culture in Wessex. 
Watch and have a go at Cotswold Style Morris Dancing, listen to family-
friendly Folk Stories with Kirsty HartsioƟs and craŌ with our kids folk art 

acƟviƟes. 
Saturday 7 June  11 am to 4 pm (Museum open 10 am to 5 pm) 

Proposed Ɵmetable (subject to change on the day) 
 

11.15 to 11.45 am - Morris Dancing 
12 to 12.30 pm - Storytelling 

12.45 to 1.15 pm - Morris Dancing 
1.30 to 2 pm - Storytelling 

2.15 to 2.45 pm - Morris Dancing 
3pm to 3.30 pm - Storytelling 

 
Plus drop in craŌs in the lecture hall and opportunity to view the 

Un/Common People: Folk Culture in Wessex exhibiƟon and all the usual 
Museum galleries and interacƟves. 

LocaƟon: Wiltshire Museum.  
Some events will be held outside unless very wet! 

 
Tickets: Usual Museum Ɵcket prices apply - Under 18s free. Pre-booking 

not required. 
Accessibility: The events will take place in the Museum car park/garden 

and in our lecture hall. The lecture hall is on the first floor, accessible via a 
plaƞorm liŌ and short staircase. 

There is a wheelchair accessible toilet on the ground floor of the Museum, 
with baby-changing faciliƟes. 

 
Please Note: The Museum car park will be closed on the day of the event. 
There is on-street parking in Long Street or various car parks around the 

town. Visit the Wiltshire Council website for details of locaƟons, costs and 
restricƟons. The Central car park is short a short, fairly level walk from the 

Museum. 
 



 
  



 



 Who has priority when passing parked cars? 
 
SomeƟmes there’s enough room for two-way traffic to navigate past a parked 
car—but oŌen there isn’t. In these cases, there are two rules for working out 
who has right of way when passing parked vehicles.  
The first is communicated in Rule 163 of the Highway Code: 
give way to oncoming vehicles before passing parked vehicles 
 
In pracƟcal terms, that means: 
If the parked cars are on your side of the road, then you should give way to 
oncoming traffic. 
If the parked cars are on the opposite side of the road, you have priority 
However, this rule is qualified by another rule: commitment.  
If you’ve already started your overtake, oncoming traffic should give way to 
you. Likewise, if an oncoming driver has commiƩed to an overtake, you 
should give way to them. In either instance, which side of the road the 
vehicles are parked on doesn’t maƩer.  
You’re commiƩed if you:  
Have started the overtaking manoeuvre. 
Are too close to the parked car to move back in behind it and then back out 
again safely. 
Would have to reverse in order to let the oncoming driver through 
Of course, if you’re both commiƩed, one of you will have to reverse. That 
should be the driver who will be least inconvenienced. Usually that’ll be the 
person who has the shortest distance to reverse, but you should also take 
into account whether either one of you has traffic behind you. One car 
moving backwards is less inconvenient than a line of drivers having to 
reverse. 
hƩps://www.passmefast.co.uk/resources/driving-advice-and-safety/driving-
well/passing-parked-cars 
 
I was pushed to research this quesƟon following a discussion about the 
behaviour of a driver in West Lavington who driving from the direcƟon of the 
Churchill Arms expected a van and two cars passing  parked cars outside the 
shop to reverse so that he could go straight through.  
Colin Osborn, Magazine Editor.  
 



  

 
The West Lavington Village Fete is back on Saturday July 12th, 
from 2pm on the Village Playing Field. There will be all the 
popular attractions at the Fete, including the Fun Family Dog 
Show, a Bake Off Competition, Bouncy Castle and the fantastic 
Grand Prize Draw, plus children’s games and loads of stalls. 
Parking and entry is free! 
The Fete will be opened at 2pm by Mr John Davies, Headmaster 
of Dauntsey’s School. To keep you entertained and refreshed 
throughout the afternoon there will be music from the 
Amesbury Town Band, sponsored by Aster Homes, and dancing 
from the Devizes Morris Dancers, plus a Harley Davidson 
procession with bikes from the Great Western and Oxford 
chapters. Not to mention homemade teas from the WI in the 
Village Hall, and a drinks tent! 
 
Why not enter your faithful friend in the West Lavington Fete 
Fun Family Dog Show, sponsored by Rangebourne Pets of 
Devizes. Entries cost just £3 per class and will be taken at the 
Fete on the day and throughout from 2pm. The first Class starts 
at 2.30pm. There are eight classes:  
 
Golden Oldie (over 7 years) Prettiest Bitch 
Most Handsome Dog    Best Puppy (under 1 year) 
Waggiest Tail   Musical Sits 
Best Sausage Catcher!   PLUS!  Best in Show 

 
We look forward to seeing you at the Fete! 
 

The 
WEST LAVINGTON 

VILLAGE FETE 
is on 

SATURDAY 12th JULY 
from 2pm 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

1st June 
Easter 7 

 

 8th June 
Whitsunday 

 

15th June 
Trinity 
Sunday 

22nd June 
2nd after 

Pentecost 

29th June 
3rd after 

Pentecost 
 9am 9am 

Breakfast 
Church 
 West 

Lavington 

   
 
 
 

 9.30 am   Praise and 
Worship 
West 
Lavington 

Matins 
West 
Lavington 

 10.00 
am 

Music 
Sunday 
Service 
Great 

Cheverell 

Welcome to 
Worship 
Great 
Cheverell 

 

Benefice 
Communion 

 
West 

Lavington 

10.30 
am 

United 
Service with 

Trinity 
Community 

Hall  
Market  

Lavington 

Benefice  
Communion 

 
St. Barnabas 

Easterton 

United 
Service 

with Trinity 
Community 

Hall  
Market  

Lavington 

Patronal 
Service 
Great 

Cheverell 

 11.00 
am 

Simple 
Celebration 

Great 
Cheverell 

 Rogation 
Service 
Great 

Cheverell 
BBQ 

 

Church Services in June 

Regular worship in our sister churches: 
9.00am Sunday and 11am Wednesday Mass at St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church,  

4.30pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington. 
10.30 am Trinity Church in the Community Hall, Market Lavington 

Sunday  June 29th  
6pm Deanery Evensong  

 St. Mary’s Market Lavington 
 

Sunday July 6th  -  4th Sunday after Pentecost 
10.30 am Benefice Communion 

St Peter’s, Great Cheverell 
 



 
 
 

  



 

 


